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Chapter 3 

HEALTH SYSTEM DEVELOPMENT 

3.1 H W T H  SITUATION AND TREND ASSBSSKENT 

Most countries of the Region continued their efforts to further 
strengthen their health information systems by system redesign, 
staff training and support in the use of information, especially 
at intermediate and lower levels. Test-runs of health management 
information systems have been completed in four districts in 
India and two districts in Nepal. Collaborative efforts in 
improving the quality of mortality statistics are continuing in 
India, Sri Lanka and Thailand. Steps are being taken to familia- 
rize national authorities with the Tenth Revision of the 
International Classification of Diseases, which will come into 
effect on 1 January 1993. Their comments on the draft proposal 
of a three-character version of ICD-10, and its suitability for 
both mortality and morbidity purposes, are being sought. 

Activities related to the second evaluation of the health-for- 
all strategies began in the second half of 1989. A document 
entitled "Evaluating the Strategies for Health for All by the 
Year 2000, Common Framework: Second Evaluation" (CFE/2), 
together with the list of global indicators, was prepared by WHO 
headquarters. The revised version of CFE/2 and the revised list 
of global indicators were finalized following extensive discua- 
sions with regional offices and Member Countries. The revised 
CFE/2 was pretested in India and Mongolia. National authorities 
were briefed by the Regional Office on methodology procedures 
and the time-table of the second evaluation, and advised to 



undertake this task as an integral part of the national health 
management process. The second evaluation vill be carried out 
by Member Countries between September 1990 and January 1991. 

The plan of action includes intersectoral aspects of health 
development and the presentation of information on indicators 
and other relevant data for all identifiable sub-groups of the 
population. 

Epidemiological Surveillance 

Considering the role of epidemiology in the attainment of 
health for all and its contribution to primary health care, 
efforts have been made to secure competent epidemiologists 
through the development of Field Epidemiology Training 
Programmes (FETP). Sentinel surveillance and follow-up proce- 
dures for polio and neonatal tetanus cases have been developed 
using WHO~PAHO training material, to support EPI efforts to 
eliminate the transmission of these diseases in Indonesia. 

FETP has been strengthened in three countries, namely, India, 
Indonesia and Thailand. In India, modules concerning the epi- 
demiological characteristics of various diseases were drafted, 
and research activities utilizing the computer analysis of data 
concerning communicable diseases were started. Epidemiological 
surveillance without adequate laboratory support will not be 
helpful in containing communicable diseases. India is the only 
country that has a combined laboratory epidemiology centre and 
can demonstrate the value of laboratory-based surveillance. The 
project will undergo major modifications which are under dis- 
cussion between the collaborating agencies and the Government. 

In Indonesia, the FETP is effectively being run by the national 
authorities. WHO actively collaborated in the designing, 
conduct, and analysis of public health surveillance systems and 
assisted in the development and management of FETP. The trainees 
and staff under FETP conducted various case-control studies and 
carried out investigations of epidemic outbreaks of measles and 
malaria. FETP, which was initiated by the Ministry of Public 
Health, with the assistance of WHO, has been part of the post- 
graduate curriculum of the School of Public Health at the 
University of Indonesia since 1987. The University-based regular 
FETP is scheduled for external evaluation in July-August 1990. 

Thailand has concentrated on developing trained manpower in 
epidemiological surveillance. Training in basic epidemiology 
and biostatistics, as well as field experience in surveillance 



activities for certain diseases, were covered under FETP. 
Special attention was paid to the preparation of sentinel 
surveillance for AIDS, EPI and CDD. 

In order to effectively control and prevent major communicable 
diseases, an epidemiological surveillance programme has been 
developed ensuring the availability of essential 
epidemiological information. 

Most of the Member Countries were assisted, through training of 
health personnel at intermediate and peripheral levels, in the 
collection of epidemiological data and the use of epidemio- 
logical information at all levels. WHO assisted by providing 
computers and training facilities so that Member Countries 
could effectively introduce computerization for analysing 
epidemiological data. Despite the progress made towards the 
promotion of epidemiological surveillance, common problems and 
constraints, such as the lack of personnel trained in the use 
of epidemiological information and the lack of laboratory 
support, still exist. 

3.2 W E R I A L  PROCESS FOR NATIONAL W T H  DEVELOPMENT 

1. National Health Policies 

There is a continuous effort by the Member Countries to update 
national health policies. WHO actively supports these 
endeavours. A high-powered committee of the Government of 
Bangladesh prepared a draft national health and population 
policy. The draft national health policy, formulated in Bhutan 
in 1986, is still undergoing a comprehensive review in the 
Ministry of Social Services prior to its adoption by the 
Government. Also under review are national health-for-all 
strategies for establishing comprehensive guidelines to 
facilitate smooth implementation of the health policy. There 
has been an ongoing, intensive effort in Myanmar to evaluate 
the health policy with a view to drafting a new one, taking 
into account recent political and socioeconomic developments. 

2. National Health Development Plans 

National health development plans were formulated to implement 
national health-for-all strategies and to develop primary 
health care. The Organization collaborated with several 
countries in the preparation and implementation of health plans 



or health components of national development plans. In India, 
the Eighth Five-Year Plan, including the health sector plan, 
was formulated. A background document in the context of the 
national health policy, prepared with WHO collaboration, 
outlines such essential elements as the recent status of the 
health sector, existing gaps, national leadership strategies 
for health care, future prospects and a plan of action. In 
Indonesia, WHO support was provided for developing the health 
component of the Fifth Five-Year Development Plan (Repelita V). 

An extensive, collaborative effort is being made to strengthen 
national capabilities in health planning and management in 
Myanmar, particularly in the preparation of the forthcoming 
two-year health plan. The task is even more demanding in the 
light of the changing health policies and priorities. As a 
preparatory measure, the impact of the previous People's Health 
Plans was assessed. 

3. Strengthening of Health Economics 

Health economics, including the financing of health services 
and the mobilization of resources for health development, 
constitutes a priority area for WHO collaboration with Member 
Countries. The support extended by the Organization takes 
various forms, such as insti tutional strengthening, research 
and development, group training, fellomhips, and consultative 
services. The subject of health financing and mobilization of 
resources for health development received significant attention 
during the forty-second session of the Regional Committee. In 
its resolution the Committee urged Member Countries to review 
their current patterns of resource allocation in the health 
sector and to reorient their spending priorities. It was empha- 
sized that additional resources should be sought and preferen- 
tial attention given to the most needy segments of the 
population. 

In several countries of the Region, activities are being 
undertaken to estimate realistic costs of implementing national 
health policies. Support was provided to Mongolia and Myanmar 
for developing/strengthening the information basis for better 
financial planning. A series of simple health systems research 
projects has been initiated in India, Mongolia and Thailand to 
estimate unit costs and expenditure on health, including 
household expenditure. 

At the regional level, efforts are being made to establish and 
maintain an information base on health planning and management, 



including health economics and the financing and mobilization 
of resources for health. This computerized information base 
contains data on training institutions, resource persons and 
relevant materials and documents in this field. 

The forthcoming major consultation on health economics, 
scheduled for later this year, will review the current status 
of health care financing and resource allocation in the Region. 
The consultation will also help to establish a regional 
programme of activities in Member Countries. 

Several options for health care financing are being established 
or strengthened in the countries of the Region. In Myanmar, a 
review of the national health policy was undertaken while 
proposals for alternative means of health care financing were 
developed. In other countries, various other methods of paying 
for health services, such as community financing, health 
insurance and user charges, are being implemented. 

4. Strengthening of Operational Hanagentent 

Strengthening of operational management of health services 
remained a high priority in many countries of the Region. The 
Organization extended technical support through consultancies 
and training. In Bangladesh, two workshops on the strengthening 
of operational management were conducted for multisectoral 
supervisory staff. These workshops resulted in the development 
of work targets, action plans, monitoring systems, etc., and in 
the identification of training needs of health officials in 
operational management. In Indonesia, support was provided for 
clarifying the structural and functional relationships between 
health centres and integrated service posts (Posyandu). As a 
parallel activity, a series of job analysis activities, 
including the development of job descriptions for central- and 
provincial-level health offices, was supported. A "Job Analysis 
Programme" was initiated, with the objective of developing job 
descriptions for central, provincial, district and municipal- 
level health offices, hospitals and health centres. 

5 .  Decentralization of Health Services 

It has been acknowledged that decentralization of health 
services plays an important role in increasing their 
effectiveness. The policy of decentralization is being followed 
in a number of countries of the Region. In Bhutan, the process 
of decentralization through delegation of authority has been 



strengthened with the establishment of four zones which will 
have limited authority to take limited decisions. It is believed 
that the establishment of zones will help in a better planning 
and implementation process and will increase the participation 
of community leaders. Further, the decentralization process has 
been carried down to the block level, which facilitates 
effective community development and strengthening of primary 
health care. Various approaches to decentralization have been 
adopted in many countries - Bangladesh, Nepal, Sri Lanka, 
Thailand, to quote just a few examples - and are gradually 
being further strengthened. 

6. Support to Countries Facing Serious 
Bconomic Constraints 

As in many developing countries, the health situation in the 
Region remains unsatisfactory due to serious obstacles to 
effective implementation of primary health care caused by the 
unfavourable economic situation. The country-centered strategy, 
initiated recently by WHO for overcoming these obstacles, is 
being implemented in three countries of the Region. New 
mechanisms and approaches are being used in this collaboration, 
and include a holistic view of the planning and implementation 
of country activities, improved coordination, and advocacy for 
larger resource allocation for health. 

The more important problems identified in the countries so far 
have been weak management, lack of rationalization of the 
financing of health care, inadequate human resources for health 
and inability to ensure appropriate economic support for the 
health sector. Other problems include poor health system 
coordination and design, inadequate integration of delivery of 
primary health care and lack of technical capability for 
preventing and treating priority health problems. WHO undertook 
a number of activities in order to meet such constraints. 

In Nepal, short-term, immediate support was given for studies 
on the financing of health services, health manpower 
development and utilization, and accelerated development of the 
health information system. In Bangladesh and Bhutan, this 
initiative is in an early stage of development. 

7. Training in Health Planning and Managerent 

WHO supported a wide variety of training activities in the 
field of health planning and management as well as that of 



health care financing. This training was directed at various 
levels of health managers, including central-level health 
planners and district health officers. Some training efforts, 
such as the series of seminars and workshops in health plan 
development for provincial and district-level personnel, were 
aimed at strengthening institutional capacity in health pla~ing 
and monitoring. As an integral part of staff development in 
health planning and management, the Organization organized 
GUS, workshops, and training courses and provided fellowships 
to countries. 

3.3 HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH AM) D E V E U ) P W T  

The Regional Office continued to promote and support health 
systems research (HSR) in the Region. 

A major effort of the Regional office was directed towards the 
strengthening of institutions to undertake health systems 
research. This was in pursuance of the recommendations made by 
the meeting of the Task Force on Health Systems Research in 
1987. As decided by the Regional Committee and the Regional 
Advisory Committee on Health Research, four Member Countries 
are being supported under the programme of institutional 
strengthening, which includes training of research and support 
personnel, infrastructure development such as library and data 
processing facilities, and provision of consultants. 

The SUIACHR Sub-committee on the Role of Health Research in 
the Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000, which was 
convened to prepare the regional contribution for the technical 
discussions at the Forty-third World Health Assembly, met in 
New Delhi on 30-31 October 1989. Recent and important 
developments and issues in health systems research in the 
Region, identified by the Sub-committee, constituted an 
important part of the report, which was submitted to WHO 
headquarters. 

An assessment of the volume of health systems research being 
conducted in the Region is rather difficult. This is due to the 
fact that a considerable number of research projects in various 
fields have an HSR component integrated into them. This HSR 
component is not always evident on a cursory examination of the 
title of a project. However, this obscurity is to be expected 
since health behaviour research, health economics research and 
research on the development of human resources for health and 



health services are also integral parts of health systems 
research. 

Health systems research is also integrated into ongoing opera- 
tional projects, such as the Expanded Programme on Immunization 
and the Maternal and Child Health programme. HSR has also been 
used in the Region in the development of training manuals for 
health workers and IEH materials. One of the objectives of the 
Second International Conference of the Consortium of Indian 
Health Institutions for the Reform of Medical Education, held 
in New Delhi from 23 to 25 April 1990, was to illustrate the 
role of HSR in eliciting the need for innovation in medical 
education, in determining the planning process for innovation, 
and in monitoring the implementation of the innovations. 

Collaboration with other programmes of WHO, such as Maternal 
and Child Health (MCH), Acute Respiratory Infections (ARI), and 
the Special Progrannnes on Tropical Disease Research (TDR) and 
Human Reproduction (HRP), has resulted in the involvement of 
Member Countries in health systems research projects, including 
field studies in the various programme areas. 

3.4 HEALTH LBGISUTION 

Important activities in the field of health legislation were 
carried out throughout the Region with technical and financial 
support from the Organization. The main objective of these 
collaborative activities was to develop or strengthen existing 
legislation in support of health development policies and to 
monitor and evaluate the impact of legislative measures on 
health situations and trends. The Organization played a support- 
ing role in facilitating information exchange between Member 
Countries of the Region at both regional and interregional 
levels. India and Indonesia are the two countries where colla- 
borative activities in health legislation were most intensive. 
Close collaboration was maintained with WHO headquarters from 
where relevant documents and working materials were received, 
and distributed to Member Countries. Legal documentation on the 
control of AIDS epidemics in various countriea of the world was 
of particular interest and usefulness, and was shared through 
appropriate channels. 


